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PLANNING DEPARTMENT ------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
============================================================== 

P.O. Box 40   •   Irrigon, Oregon 97844 
(541) 922-4624 or (541) 676-9061 x 5503 

FAX: (541) 922-3472 
 

 
                                       AGENDA 

Morrow County Planning Commission 
Tuesday, August 29, 2023, 6:00 pm 
Morrow County Government Center 

      Irrigon, OR 97844 
For Electronic Participation See Meeting Information on Page 2 

 
 Members of Commission 
Stacie Ekstrom, Chair   John Kilkenny, Vice-Chair Wayne Seitz 
Charlene Cooley   Mary Killion   Karl Smith 
Stanley Anderson   Elizabeth Peterson  Brian Thompson 
       
Members of Staff 
Tamra Mabbott, Planning Director                    Katie Keely, Compliance Planner  
Stephen Wrecsics, Associate Planner    Michaela Ramirez, Administrative Assistant   
Landon Jones, Planning Tech 
    

1. Call to Order 
 

2. Roll Call  
  
Pledge of Allegiance: I pledge allegiance to the flag of the United States of America and to the republic 
for which it stands: one nation under God, indivisible with liberty and justice for all. 
 

3. Minutes: July 25, 2023 Meeting   
 

4. PUBLIC HEARINGS to begin at 6:00 pm (COMMISSION ACTION REQUIRED): 
 
Conditional Use Permit Compliance Review CUP-N-337-19: Joshua and Shannon Karl, 
applicants and owners. The property is described as Tax Lot 202 of Assessor’s Map 4N 25E 
21, and is located on Kunze Lane adjacent to the intersection of Kunze Lane and S. Main 
Street, Boardman. The property is zoned Suburban Residential (SR) and is within the Boardman 
UGB. This is a review of a previously approved conditional use permit for a home occupation 
supporting the applicant’s towing and short-term storage of vehicles. Criteria for approval are 
found in the MCZO Article 3 Section 3.050 SR and Article 6 Conditional Uses. 
 
 

5. WORK SESSION ITEMS 
 

A. Planning Commission Training (no attachments) 
Presented By: Dawn Hert and Gordon Howard, Department of Land Conservation & Development 
Powerpoint slides to be shared at meeting. This has been postponed to a future date not yet known. 
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B. Rural Transit Equity (RTE) Project Presentation (no attachments) 
Presented By: Grace Donovan, EOU Rural Engagement and Vitality Center; Dr. Daniel Costie, EOU 
Faculty; Norma Ramirez and Roberto Gamboa, Euvalcree; Madeline Phillips, DLCD Rural Tranist Equity 
Program Manager; Dawn Hert, DLCD Region Representative; Ben Tucker Morrow County Transit 
Manager, Tamra Mabbott, Planning Director. 
Presentation will cover the process and outcomes of interviews and other outreach efforts intended to 
better understand transit needs of historically under-represented populations in Morrow County. 
Powerpoint slides to be presented at meeting.  Report (154 pages) to be posted on website soon.  
 

C. Legislative Updates   
Presented By: Director Mabbott 
• See attached July 13, 2023 DLCD Legislative Report.  
• See attached spreadsheet “2023 Land Use Legislation” and “2019 and 2021 Land Use Legislation”.   Includes a 

summary of bills that apply to Morrow County.  

D. Code Update Discussion 
 Presented By: Planners 
• See attached spreadsheet “Commercial Vehicles Repair and Parking” 
• See attached spreadsheet “RV Parks and RV Parking” 
 

6. OTHER BUSINESS 
Planning Department July Update 

 
7. Correspondence 

 
8. Public Comment 

 
9. Adjourn 

 
Next Meeting:   Tuesday, September 26, 2023, at 6:00 p.m.  
   Location: Bartholomew Building, Heppner, OR 
 

ELECTRONIC MEETING INFORMATION 
 

Morrow County Planning is inviting you to a scheduled Zoom meeting. Topic: Planning Commission  
Time: August 29, 2023, 06:00 PM Pacific Time (US and Canada) 

 
Join Zoom Meeting 
 
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/6554697321?pwd=dFMxR2xlaGZkK1ZJRFVrS1Q0SmRxUT09   
 
Meeting ID: 655 469 7321 
Passcode: 513093 
Find your local number: https://us02web.zoom.us/u/kdmj6471tm  

 
Should you have any issues connecting to the Zoom meeting, please call 541-922-4624. Staff will be available at this 

number after hours to assist.  
This is a public meeting of the Morrow County Planning Commission and may be attended by a quorum of the Morrow County Board of 
Commissioners. Interested members of the public are invited to attend. The meeting location is accessible to persons with disabilities. A request 
for an interpreter for the hearing impaired, or for other accommodations for persons with disabilities, should be made at least 48 hours before the 
meeting to Tamra Mabbott at (541) 922-4624, or by email at tmabbott@co.morrow.or.us. 
 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/6554697321?pwd=dFMxR2xlaGZkK1ZJRFVrS1Q0SmRxUT09
https://us02web.zoom.us/u/kdmj6471tm
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PLANNING DEPARTMENT  
   

============================================================== 
P.O. Box 40   •   Irrigon, Oregon 97844 

(541) 922-4624 or (541) 676-9061 x 5503 
FAX: (541) 922-3472 

 
 

Draft Minutes of the Public Meeting of the 
Morrow County Planning Commission 

Tuesday, July 25, 2023, 6:00 p.m. 
Bartholomew Building, Heppner, Oregon 

(All meetings will be offered through video conferencing via Zoom) 
 
Morrow County Planning Commissioners Present: Chair Stacie Ekstrom, John Kilkenny, 
Elizabeth Peterson, Wayne Seitz, Karl Smith, Brian Thompson  

Attendance via Zoom: Mary Killion, Stanley Anderson 
 
Morrow County Staff Present: Tamra Mabbott, Planning Director, Michaela Ramirez, 
Administrative Assistant, Katie Keely, Compliance Planner, Caren Cardenas 
 
Called to Order: Meeting was called to order by Chair Ekstrom at 6:02 PM. 
 
Roll Call 
 
The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. 
 
Approval of Minutes: Chair Ekstrom asked if there was a motion to approve the minutes from 
the July meeting. Commissioner Peterson asked if there could be a correction on page nine last 
paragraph where Director Mabbott spoke about the standards being met there were two 
sentences that said the same thing. 
 
Commissioner Kilkenny moved to approve the minutes of the April 25, 2023, meeting with the 
correction written.  

Chair Ekstrom asked for a vote on the approval of the corrected minutes, all approved and the 
motion carried.    

 
Public Hearings:  Chair Ekstrom read the Planning Commission Statement and Hearing 
Procedures and asked if there were any conflicts of interest on part of the Commissioners, there 
were none. 
 
Presented By: Director Tamra Mabbott 
 
Continued Hearing from June 27th meeting:  AC-145-23; ACM-146-23; AZM-147-23 
Comprehensive Plan and Map Amendment.  Rowan Percheron, LLC, Applicant.   The 
property is located approximately 9 miles south of I-84 on Tower Road.  The application 
proposes to amend the Comprehensive Plan to allow for rezoning approximately 274 acres from 
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Exclusive Farm (EFU) Use to General Industrial (MG) and adopt a Limited Use Overlay Zone to 
limit MG uses to a data center only.  The application also includes an exception to Statewide 
Planning Goals 3 Farmland, Goal 11 Public Facilities, and Goal 14 Urbanization. Applicable 
Criteria include Morrow County Zoning Ordinance (MCZO) Article 8 Amendments, Oregon 
Administrative Rules (OAR) 660-004-0010. 
 

Director Mabbott shared a spreadsheet of comments and issues raised from last month’s 
meeting. She also noted the exhibits that were turned in after last month’s meeting she asked 
the Commissioners if they could be motioned to be entered into the record. 

Commissioner Peterson motioned to accept the exhibits and Commissioner Seitz seconded the 
motion. 

Chair Ekstrom called for a vote, all approved and motion carried. 

Director Mabbott pointed out that since the last meeting, there were lots of concerns about the 
water source. She spoke specifically about an email from the Port of Morrow and Chris Kowitz, 
Region Water Master. The water rights permit from the Port of Morrow providing water to the 
campus would be a permissible use but there were some particulars about it. She added that 
she had just received an email from 1,000 friends of Oregon.  And noted ODFW who were not 
concerned with impacts to the deer, elk, or Washington Ground squirrel. ODFW refers to the 
area as a depopulation zone, translated as they had reached their quota and had met their 
management level. 

Counsel Kearns addressed that this is a quasi-judicial and legislative matter, and it should go to 
the Board of Commissioners for a final adoption because of the Goal exception and the Plan 
Amendment Zone change. He told the Planning Commission they would do all the listening to 
the evidence, testimony, and arguments and make sure everyone got a chance to be heard 
including them. Counsel Kearns spoke about the spreadsheet that Director Mabbott created and 
did not need to see a reason for a new staff report but there were new letters and comments. 
This matter will go to the Board of Commissioners and they will weigh out the testimony. The 
1,000 friends of Oregon requested they would like to keep the record open until August 22nd. He 
also pointed out that new comments and evidence had been submitted and the applicant had 
provided red-line comments. 

Director Mabbott spoke to the Planning Commission about how they would need to make a 
motion to keep the record open or to continue it. If they felt like they had enough information to 
make a final decision they could direct staff to update the findings based on the record.  

Chair Ekstrom invited the applicant to come up and present testimony and evidence. 

Bobby Hollis, Chief Commercial Officer at Rowan Digital Infrastructure is part of the project 
developer. He gave an overview of the questions that were asked in the previous meeting. He 
introduced his team Martin Romo, Head of Economic Development, and Dave Shifflett, Lead 
Developer. ERM Tess MacMorris, David Weymann, Richard Peal, Mathew Hughart from 
Kittleson, Nathaniel Brown from Hubble and Elaine Albrich, Olivia Jamin from Davis Wright 
Tremaine. They would like to focus on key areas to help with the decision like Tower Road, 
wildlife, and Goal 14 exceptions and water supply they brought additional details in hopes to get 
some resolution. They are working on being good stewards for their customers. 
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Dave Shifflett has been working on this project since early May 2021, he read off slides 4, 5,6. 

Martin Romo read from slide 7 a handout -Economic Benefits is handed out.  

Mathew Hughart, Kittelson & Associates, 851 SW 6th Ave Portland, Oregon. He read from slide 
eight about traffic information they looked into. He pointed out the graph on the slide about the 
activity of business traffic. He moved on to slides 9 and 10. He said that they found that the 
traffic that will be out there is very minimal compared to what is out there today. They are 
coordinating with Public Works and would like to have some improvements to the roadway. 

Richard Peel, Senior Biologist with Environmental Resource Management, read from slide 11 
and handed out a Committed to Environmental Stewardship information sheet.  

David Weymann 4108 SE 46th, Portland, Oregon, Environment Engineer, handed out Know 
History of Agricultural Use information sheet and read slide 12. He spoke about the most recent 
memo that had the same information the older one did. The summary given out that reinforces 
that this soil is not suited for agriculture.  

Tess MacMorris, Land Use Planner with ERM, noted her background in renewable energy with 
Commercial Industrial Developments. She has 6 years of experience in this field. She read 
slides 13, 14, and 15. 

David Shifflett returned to the testimony table and read from slide 16.  

Elaine Albrich applicant’s counsel read from slides 17 and 18.  

Chair Ekstrom asked if there were any questions. 

Director Mabbott asked Eric Imes of Public Works to speak about the Road Use Agreement.  

Eric Imes, Public Works Director, said he had no issues with the findings and appreciated that 
they agreed a pavement treatment would be adequate.  He informed the audience about 
milepost eight where County maintenance ends and then becomes an easement, which is 
something they are working on.  

Director Mabbott asked about one of the slides that mentioned emergency vehicles not being 
able to reach some of the sights. 

David Shifflett said that he had reached out to the Sherriff’s office but had not heard anything 
back. 

Elaine responded that one of the slides presented had information on who they had reached out 
to and who they anticipated meeting with. 

Commissioner Kilkenny asked if the water agreement started in 2026. 

David Shiflett answered no, according to the staff of the Port of Morrow that was when their 
facility would be completed. 

Commissioner Kilkenny stated that he was confused and asked if that would have any effect on 
their ability to get water. 

David Shiflett responded they would have water delivered to the construction site as needed. 
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Commissioner Kilkenny asked if water would be hauled during construction.  

David Shifflett responded that they would have a construction timeline that once they would 
have approval to break ground their construction period would be eighteen months then they 
would use water on site.  

Elaine commented that they were hoping to get land use approval within the next six months. 

Commissioner Kilkenny asked if the year 2026 was not an obstacle. 

Dave and Elaine answered no.  

Commissioner Kilkenny pointed out the amount of water being used at Bombing Range Road 
AWS campus.  

Commissioner Thompson asked if that was figured into the transportation control of all the dust 
it would create. 

David Shifflett responded yes, that was part of the data collected for the construction traffic. 

Eric wanted to add something about transportation, he said if the easement that was spoken 
about earlier if it wasn’t a Morrow County right of way he was not sure he could maintain it. If the 
easement belongs to PGE Morrow County can not maintain it. 

Director Mabbott commented that they had presumed it was milepost nine or ten but it is not an 
easement of the continuation off of Tower Road. 

Commissioner Killion asked how much water would be going to be used. She felt they put out a 
broad range but no actual numbers. She also asked what their definition was of full campus 
build-out, whether was it the four buildings, and were all the analyses were based on or single 
campus build-out.   

Elaine responded they had submitted an updated water demand into the record. The committed 
water supply from the Port of Morrow is twenty-two million gallons a year and that should be 
sufficient for full campus build-out coupled with the onsite water storage to supplement during 
the peak cooling season.  The analysis they submitted pointed out the worst-case scenario for 
the full campus build-out within the project footprint including the water demands. 

Commissioner Killion asked if it was not the message they initially had presented.  

Elaine explained they had continually modified their application as they had been answering 
questions and had conversations with the Port of Morrow about their delivery capacity. So, the 
answer to her question was yes, the numbers from the initial application are different. Exhibit X 

Commissioner Killion asked if that was in the initial application. 

Elaine asked Commissioner Killion to look at Exhibit X. 

Commissioner Killion said she couldn’t believe putting out nine miles of pipe to that point would 
create zero impact to Tower Road and how were they going to prove that point to her. 

Elaine responded that in the agreement with the Port of Morrow, they would be responsible for 
extending that wet line and working with staff from Planning and Public Works to get permits.  
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Commissioner Killion responded that that was not included in the construction analysis for traffic 
in the report. 

Elaine pointed out that the construction of the water delivery system within the public right of 
way was not evaluated as part of the traffic impact associated with the construction of the 
facility. 

Commissioner Killion wanted the other Commissioners to hear that it was not part of that. She 
explained to imagine nine miles of road being torn up and how that would affect the employees 
going out to work. 

Commissioner Kilkenny asked about the one-hundred-fifty feet easement and if that had been 
submitted in the record. 

Elaine responded that no it hadn’t but they could. 

Director Mabbott commented that she thought maybe it was a sixty-foot easement, the standard 
county row. 

Eric said it changes throughout the eight miles, he couldn’t say for sure. This particular right of 
way had come up many other times. To his recollection, it changed from one hundred to one-
hundred-fifty depended on where you were. 

Commissioner Kilkenny said that is a lot of traffic and that one-hundred fifty is a lot. 

Commissioner Thompson pointed out that some of it was sixty and some of it was one-fifty 
according to the tax lot map. 

Commissioner Kilkenny commented that it was different. 

Eric said that his goal was to move it as far away from the edge of the pavement as possible. 
He said he would not let them tear up eight miles of road all at the same time. 

Commissioner Kilkenny wanted to clarify that even working on one-hundred fifty feet you could 
be well off the road and not affect traffic at all. 

Commissioner Thompson asked if the land going out there was part of Threemile. 

Elaine said they had someone at the meeting who could address the questions. 

Commissioner Thompson said that two years ago the commission was asked to approve a solar 
farm at the airport. Was this the best that can be done with this property? There is a person in 
this application that is the Operations Manager who was on the board (commission) at that time 
and stated that there was no water available and that was why they should put solar panels all 
around the airport and now the same person that made that statement said they had 22 million 
gallons of water available. He asked if that had anything to do with the decision they could 
make. 

Director Mabbott said they are separate applications; The commission’s decision today is based 
on what they see today on the record. Today they had seen that the Port of Morrow said they 
had the water and they have a letter from Chris Kowitz stating that they can use the water. If the 
Commission would like more information that could be provided.  
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Commissioner Thompson said that was convenient. He said he wasn’t against it but that’s what 
they were told and now they have water. 

Commissioner Kilkenny commented that in one of their slides, they mentioned they had secured 
an agreement for power and then somewhere else, he understood that renewable power can’t 
be used for a one-percent source, they stated that it was going to be offset to go along with this 
project it was going to one-hundred percent renewable power. 

Elaine stated they have interconnections requests and discussions with a power supplier and 
with respect to renewable energy, there is commitment to renewable energy. 

David commented that they had not addressed that issue yet and it is their corporate policy and 
philosophy to offset through what are known as power purchase agreements. That is how they 
meet their criteria and defer to Bobby Hollis who is much more well-spoken on this subject.  

Commissioner Kilkenny said that the City of Boardman had brought it up in their letter of support 
they stated that they were going to be one-hundred percent renewable power. 

David explained that was their corporate philosophy. They are funded through what is 
subscribed by article nine which is a European standard for meeting sustainability. 

Bobby (last name) explained that they partner with companies that seek to source one hundred 
percent renewable energy, that is what large-scale customers have done. At this point, they 
didn’t even know what sources they would be using because it depended on the timing. They 
want to make sure everything is lined up. 

Commissioner Kilkenny asked if that was anywhere in the application. 

Bobby Hollis responded no. 

Director Mabbott noted that the transmission line, they were in the Pacific Power territory so 
their only option was to purchase power from them and that was an attribute for the site. This 
application does not approve a transmission line and that would be a separate and in addition to 
this.   

Elaine said that it was adjacent to the property. 

Commissioner Killion asked since the right of way was already in place and asked Director 
Mabbott for clarification if there was a right of way already in place for the transmission line to 
reach the parcel. 

Director Mabbott responded that the county was not sure of the exact location of the right of way 
or if it was an easement. 

Elaine explained the existing transmission line right of way accommodated an existing 230 Kv 
transmission line that runs from McCarty grassland switch station along the frontage of their 
parcel. This was included in the application. There are two options one was to use the existing 
transmission line and two use the existing right of that could be upgraded to accommodate and 
that was a location advantage.  

Commissioner Killion asked were all the studies done without that impact included the water 
delivery system. Are they putting that on the Port to provide all the impact? If so, why aren’t they 
included in the packet. 
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Elaine responded they have accounted for the water delivery to the project site through 
construction.  

Commissioner Killion responded that she had just said it wasn’t. 

Elaine said she wanted to break down the questions so she could answer them. There was 
water for the dust during construction. Then there is going to be water delivery through the pipe 
from the Port of Morrow. That was in the presentation and they are continuing to negotiate that 
with the Port and they hope to be done before they go to the Board so it can be put into the 
record. Then the obligation is on the Port to design, engineer, construct and permit within the 
right of way for the delivery system out to Tower Road. 

Commissioner Killion wanted to clarify that it was not included in the intact studies given tonight. 

Chair Ekstrom replied that it could not be in the official record because David it is still in red line 
editing. 

Director Mabbott wanted to point out that the water line was not part of this (application) and it 
could be included as a Condition of Approval forwarded to the Board of Commissioners. She 
wasn’t sure if it was more of a Road Use Permit or if it is more of a complicated Land Use 
Permit.  

Commissioner Thompson commented that was what Commissioner Killion was trying to point 
out that the construction of the pipeline was not part of the transportation study and felt she 
made a good point. He also pointed out that the sixty-foot right of way to one-hundred-fifty was 
a big difference. 

Commissioner Kilkenny added that was a big difference. 

Director Mabbott asked if that was a finding that the County is obligated to address under Goal 
12 or if is it because it is a separate facility and a separate permit and you are not asking for the 
water permit. 

Elaine responded to the latter. 

Director Mabbott translated that if the application is approved tonight they have to file a separate 
application for the water line and that is not part of the approval tonight.  

Commissioner Kilkenny commended the applicant because they had presented the historical 
use of the land. He now understood what the land had been used for and what it is likely to be 
used for. What he didn’t understand on this application was to approve this application that 
there was no other land available. 

Elaine responded there were no other reasonable places. 

Commissioner Kilkenny asked if the Port was ready to make a statement they did not have any 
property available in the Port of Morrow. 

Elaine responded that it was against the siting criteria. The sighting criteria were developed 
what was reasonable under the alternative analysis for the Goal exception. 

Commissioner Kilkenny asked her to explain. 

10



Elaine continued the last hearing they spoke about the eight sighting criteria that Rowan 
developed against which it would evaluate whether available land was reasonable as a 
reasonable alternative. Tess presented them here tonight. Rowan looked at Umatilla and 
Morrow County for ground and essentially went through the tier and this is touched more on the 
Land Use Tech Memo that was submitted. They had further inquiries from the last hearing they 
looked into the Depot. 

Commissioner Thompson commented about the parcel with the solar panels. 

Commissioner Killion commented that she had asked that question and at that time the site was 
the only one available. Tomorrow other sites could be available and that was her concern. She 
felt that as a Commissioner it was her job to protect land that was EFU zoned. She didn’t have 
problems with data centers. 

Elaine didn’t know what the question was. 

Commissioner Killion pointed out that there could be more property available tomorrow or the 
next day. 

Elaine responded that there could be. But the test is that you’re evaluating it against what is 
available at the time. She stated that their application had been deemed complete. She asked if 
there were other alternatives in mind they could talk about it. 

Director Mabbott pointed out that the letter from 1,000 Friends stated the same as what they 
were talking about.  

Chair Ekstrom asked if there were more questions or if there was anyone in favor that would like 
to present.  

Scott Neil, 62383 South Fargo, North Dakota. President of Real Estate for Three Mile and also a 
family member spoke about Marty’s vision of sustainable farming, dairy, energy plants, and 
solar vision and also applying that to other needs such as data. We figured that the location we 
were approached about was out of the way and the impact would be on Three Mile. He thanked 
everyone for all the efforts that they put into this application. 

Commissioner Killion asked how were they going to spin this one to look pretty. 

Director Mabbott asked Commissioner Killion to phrase her question so that it went with the 
criteria that were highlighted in the spreadsheet and asked if her question was whether or not 
the application complied with the requirement to provide an analysis of alternatives and whether 
it would have a negative impact on farming. 

Commissioner Killion said ok let’s go with that. 

Greg Harris, 29009, Hermiston, OR, Farm Manager at Three Mile for 23 years. His task many 
years ago was to look at the whole 41,000 acres that they could develop. This piece was never 
one that was going to farm and water rights once they get to 41,000 they were done so they 
don’t have to expand the water rights. It is also written in a settlement agreement, it’s a final 
order. 

Commissioner Kilkenny asked to be more specific about why this ground. 
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Commissioner Thompson asked if it was because of the water rights, and the soil suitability of 
the ground. What about the circle next to it from it is it any different. If you had another 200 
acres of water rights could you grow everything else you grow now? 

Greg Harris responded that they had other grounds that were much more suitable than the 
grounds in question. He also said that it had too much sand and it is tough to farm rock. Other 
pieces are more suited for farming. The data center that is being built right now was on grounds 
they used to farm. The ground in question will not harm the animals because they feed off our 
circles. This ground will never be farmed and I would prefer that a data center be built on it. 

Chair Ekstrom asked if there were any more questions 

In support: Susan Christensen, 27 SW Frazer Avenue, Pendleton, OR. She is the Executive 
Director of Greater Eastern Oregon Development Cooperation. Their mission is to create and 
maintain jobs. She would like to encourage and support rural fire as a community partner. 

Chair Ekstrom asked for anyone else in support or opponent, there were none. Any in neutral. 

In neutral: Johnathan Tallman, Boardman. Great discussion in the dialogue he said. He 
commented about the power from the Boardman to Hemingway line it was just awarded a PUC 
permit and all the people impacted would have to give imminent domain.  He asked why is it 
that they needed a second power line and all those properties were going to have to give up 
their imminent domain and lose property value for another cooperation.  He had an issue with 
the transportation and felt that the traffic would be slow, but loved that there would be more 
business for the community. He asked how would this be paid for and he believed there would 
be a big issue with the water. 

In neutral: John Jinings, 1110 MK Avenue Ste 108, Bend Oregon, 97872. He is the Community 
Service Specialist for the Department of Wildlife Conservation Development representing with 
Dawn Herts. They support economic development but they have some concerns. The data 
centers provide much employment when they are constructed. His concern was the uses 
allowed on rural land are protected under Goal 3 for farm use. Looking around the counties 
there is evidence there is a lot of land that is available where an exception has been made. He 
felt there was plenty of land available for what they would like to use it for. He argued that there 
is plenty of land available that wouldn’t require a Goal Exception. He pointed out that he wasn’t 
sure where the water source was coming from. He then said that if the water line was going to 
be the only source that it should have its permit. 

Chair Ekstrom asked if there were any more questions. 

Director Mabbott asked Jon if the water utility is in the right of way and is it permissible under 
Goal 3. 

John Jinings responded that it looked that way. Particularly if it has one user. 

Chair Estrom asked if there were any questions. 

Commissioner Killion asked John because he had the same question and that was where the 
water was originating from. 

Director Mabbott pointed out that was in one of the exhibits they handed out. It was an exhibit of 
emails that was sent from Chris Kowitz from the North Central Region Manager, Miff Devin, and 
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Mark Patton from the Port of Morrow. Miff identified the water rights and said that the Port of 
Morrow intended to deliver water from their conveyance from the point of delivery. There is a 
permit in addition to ground water rights and doesn’t point out where exactly it originates and 
didn’t know how to answer the question. 

Counsel Kearns advised the Planning Commission not to do their own research and decide if 
the applicant has provided a burden of proof. 

Chair Ekstrom asked if there were any more testimony, but there wasn’t. She then invited the 
applicant back for a rebuttal. 

Director Mabbott asked the Chair if they could adopt the five handouts into the record that the 
applicant handed out. The handouts were The Economic Benefits, Prioritizing Traffic Safety + 
Emergency Responders, Committed to Environmental Stewardship, No History of Agricultural 
Use, and Sites Comparative Advantages. 

Chair Ekstrom asked for a motion to accept the five documents into the record. Commissioner 
Thompson motioned to accept the five documents into the record provided by the applicant.  

Kilkenny seconded the motion. 

Chair Ekstrom called for approval, it was unanimous, the motion carried then asked for a five-
minute recess. 

Chair Ekstrom announced that there was one more person that would like to speak on behalf of 
the opponent. 

In favor: Corey Sweeny, 215 ---Drive, Heppner. He is also the Mayor of the City of Heppner. 
He, the City Manager, and a representative from Hubble met with Rowan. Many questions were 
asked and answered. Both he and the City Manager were in full favor of the project. Yes, there 
will be traffic but Tower Road is built better than many highways. He said that this would be a 
big benefit to the communities in Morrow County. He is in favor of the project.  

Elaine read from slide 21 of the presentation.  

Director Mabbott suggested that Counsel Kearns could help with the One Thousand Friends 
question. She also advised the Commissioners that they were not obligated to continue the 
hearing but they could if they liked. 

Commissioner Kilkenny asked once again to clarify that the water piece was not part of this 
application. 

Director Mabbott replied the water conveyance was not part of the application and that the Goal 
11 exception allows them to use municipal water at this piece of property.  

Commissioner Kilkenny asked if this did not include the construction part. 

Director Mabbott replied that there were three comments about what permits were needed that 
they needed for that water line. She pointed out that Elaine had some of that information in the 
presentation. 

Commissioner Peterson commented that she felt they had done a good job of selecting these 
grounds because of their suitability. 
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Chair Ekstrom asked if there was any input on keeping the hearing open as requested by the 
One Thousand Friends of Oregon letter. 

Commissioner Thompson asked if they could condition the approval because he still had a 
problem with a private company being able to put a power line across residents’ property. If they 
could rather use an existing power. 

Counsel Kearns replied that he would only agree if there is a prohibition in state law but as he 
understood they could put in a whole new power line. It does require a Goal Exception though. 

Director Mabbott responded that the answer to Commissioner Thompson’s question was no 
because they didn’t have the authority under the land use regulations to limit the specific 
location of a transmission line off of this property. 

Commissioner Thompson asked if the staff was satisfied with where this is at on this because 
they were the professionals. 

Director Mabbott asked if he was speaking specifically of the transmission line. 

Commissioner Thompson replied no, the project in general. 

Director Mabbott thought they could approve and write findings to approve or deny it. She also 
pointed out that the burden of proof was on the applicant. The bar to approve is very high and it 
wasn’t for her to decide. 

Commissioner Thompson said the Planning Staff usually give them recommendations. 

Director Mabbott replied that she hadn’t done that when it comes to legislative actions. 

Peterson said that they, the applicant, had met the Morrow County regulations and the state 
law. 

Director Mabbott replied she didn’t want to say yes or no. She felt it was up to the Planning 
Commission to decide.  

Counsel Kearns commented that the applicant could use the power that exists on residents’ 
property or in existing easements because it was in the vicinity of their site. The Planning 
Commission had to decide whether the siting criteria were overly restricted or reasonably 
narrow or not.  

Commissioner Kilkenny pointed out that the grounds are EFU and he felt that it was incorrectly 
zoned because the grounds are so isolated and of no use to farm. He asked Director Mabbott if 
they could consider that in their decision. 

Director Mabbott replied sure. They were asking not to protect it for farm use. 

Commissioner Killion commented that given the application she couldn’t see how they could 
approve it without knowing many criteria given had only general information. She had no 
problem letting a private owner use their property for what they wanted but no one was really 
going to know the impact of the water and the power situations. She commented that all the 
requests over the years have been very minimal for approval and when they were approved 
there was a swap of acreage. She asked Director Mabbott to submit some documentation for 
the meeting. 
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Director Mabbott wasn’t sure if she had asked for the entire zoning of land that was not zoned 
EFU. She asked if that was the land she asked to be researched. She went on to say that there 
were fourteen thousand acres of SpaceAge Industrial Zoning and that are did not allow data 
centers. 

Commissioner Thompson said that there would have to be a willing seller. 

Commissioner Peterson said they had run into the last time. 

Chair Ekstrom motioned to close the public hearing. 

Commissioner Smith seconded it. 

Chair Ekstrom motioned to close the public hearing and not to continue. 

Commissioner Killion was opposed. 

Director Mabbott said there would be new evidence for the record that could be submitted at the 
Board of Commissioners hearings.  

Commissioner Seitz wanted to make sure that he understood that the water had nothing to do 
with the zoning change.  

Director Mabbott thought it would be tangential. 

Commissioner Seitz asked if they would approve the zoning and if they couldn’t get any water 
what would happen. 

Director Mabbott responded that would kill it and the same with the transmission line. 

Commissioner Killion pointed out that to get the Goal Exception they had to prove they could get 
the water so how can it be conditional on that. She wanted clarification. 

Counsel Kearns responded that it could be conditioned because that is a requirement that they 
have to get water. 

Director Mabbott added it would be a condition of approval.  There is a feasible path forward for 
them to get water but this approval is not approving that water line. 

Commissioner Kilkenny commented that both the water and the water line, secured the water 
itself. 

Commissioner Thompson commented that if they don’t get the water they don’t build.  

Commissioner Killion asked how do they assure that if something is built and then deal with the 
consequences later. 

Counsel Kearns responded that if they built the facility and then they would have to get building 
permits unless they got a condition of approval that said they had to get water. 

Commissioner Killion said that is why she asking all the questions so that this is prevented. She 
said she could see them getting water without getting it from the Port. 

Commissioner Kilkenny asked if could they procure that they get the water from the Port as a 
condition. 
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Director Mabbott responded that they presented that was their source so if it was another 
source then they don’t have an application approval. The applicant would have to amend the 
application to propose another source. 

Commissioner Kilkenny stated that would be a condition then. 

Commissioner Peterson stated they would have to be sure they had water and power before 
they build. They were not going to spend millions of dollars if they don’t have that. 

Commissioner Kearns advised that they could condition it so that there were no permits given 
until they can prove they have water. The commission can condition it to this source of water or 
they would have to amend it until they do. 

Commissioner Kilkenny commented that they had also stated the route so they could condition 
the route as well. 

Counsel Kearns replied the applicant hadn’t said what route and that they had segmented this 
project. He also said they couldn’t pull permits until this source of water is approved and 
connected. 

Commissioner Killion asked if they could condition it on the request that they replace the Farm 
Use Land with Exclusive Farm Use Land as they had done in the past. 

Counsel Kearns replied no, that they would have to approve or deny but that is the scope 
beyond this proceeding. 

Commissioner Killion commented that commissioners in the room commented that the land is 
mislabeled. She also asked if they could make it a condition to swap out land from the 
SpaceAge Industrial. 

Counsel Kearns responded that the property did not belong to the applicant. 

Commissioner Killion stated that she would like everyone to look at Morrow County’s history to 
see how often this had been done. She worried about using this precedent that was being set 
for EFU land. 

Commissioner Kilkenny responded personally if they wanted to use farmland where they were 
growing potatoes and corn he would have denied the application last meeting. That is why it is a 
hard decision to make now because of that. 

Commissioner Thompson agreed. He said it overreaches in a lot of ways and is concerned 
about taxes, easements, and water. He felt that they were lied to about the water.  

Commissioner Killion stated that she felt that was the same criteria they used for the other 
transmission lines. It kind of put them in a position of any time something was being proposed 
and let them do it because it was handy.  

Chair Ekstrom asked for any additional discussion. 

Commissioner Seitz said that they were violating their rights and that we were not letting them 
use their land as they want to use it. 

Commissioner Killion said she felt the same way in telling people how to use their land how they 
want to because she owns EFU land too and would like to be able to use it how she wants. 
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Commissioner Thompson said he would much rather have them put the center where they are 
wanting to put it.  

Commissioner Kilkenny said that it is in an Industrial area and that is a better place than to put it 
downtown Boardman. 

Chair Ekstrom invited the Commission to make a motion. 

Commissioner Thompson asked Director Mabbott what would that motion look like. 

Director Mabbott replied that if they were inclined to approve it they would recommend the 
Board approve the application subject to the conditions including the extra condition about the 
water line. Also, direct staff with counsel to draft findings based on evidence on the record. 

Commissioner Kilkenny asked if there were any other suggestions or conditions. 

Director Mabbott replied that prior to construction the applicant enters into a Road Use 
Agreement with Morrow County Public Works to fund two hundred sixty-seven thousand dollars 
to pay for chip seal on the first nine miles, and, prior to construction applicant should prepare in 
coordination with Morrow County Public Works and Morrow County Sheriffs construction traffic 
management plan; prior to construction shall provide notice to the Threemile Canyon Farms of 
its construction traffic schedule and coordinate with Threemile Canyon Farm to minimize any 
potential farm traffic during harvest, the applicant must obtain all state, local, and federal permits 
and approvals for the data center campus construction and operation and including but not 
limited to DEQ twelve hundred seat permit, DEQ onsite permit, DEQ basic air contaminant 
discharge permit, and secure basic permits for the water line conveyance. The commission 
could also mention permits to secure water lines and transmission lines. 

Commissioner Killion commented that she felt that the applicant came close to presenting 
enough evidence and felt they were setting a very dangerous precedent. She was very 
disappointed with this and moving forward.  

Commissioner Kilkenny pointed out to Commissioner Killion that they would have an opportunity 
that they would have more people to convince. 

Commissioner Peterson asked to make the motion that they approve the application with the 
stipulations being noted. 

Director Mabbott asked if she was recommending the Board for approval subject to the 
conditions.  

Commissioner Kilkenny seconded it.  

Chair Ekstrom asked for a roll call 

Commissioner Anderson, No, Commissioner Kilkenny, yes, Commissioner Killion, No, 
Commissioner Peterson, yes, Commissioner Seitz, I, Commissioner Smith, I, Commissioner 
Thompson, I. 

Chair Ekstrom announced the motion was approved and the motion carried. 

Director Mabbott announced that the Board meeting is on August 16th. 
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Compliance Planner Keely presented on the neighborhood code project update. West Glenn 
had doubled in trucking companies and has had numerous complaints about them. Gun Club 
has a trucking company, one animal density call, and many RVs, and almost looked like a 
compound. Letters were sent to these neighborhoods and invited to a Planning Commission 
meeting to make them aware of rules that pertained to their zoning. The Planning Commission 
gave them ideas of what they could do and had not heard anything from any of them. She would 
be sending out letters to get in touch with her about their violations and if there is no response 
they would get another letter and could end up in court. We would like to educate them about 
their options.  

Commissioner Thompson asked what kind of teeth you have to enforce this.  

Compliance Planner Keely responded it is four hundred twenty-five dollars a day. She spoke 
about a particular property that had violations. 

Thompson asked if they got fined. 

Compliance Planner Keely replied no, they cleaned up their property. She only had two 
properties that went to court but they cleaned up. She mentioned it was their goal was for them 
to clean up and not have to go to court. She also mentioned that if they didn’t comply after her 
next letter she would have to send out fines. 

Director Mabbott commented that the burden of the solution is not ours. She pointed out this 
neighborhood approach was to go above and beyond. So, the Staff said they were going to 
send a notice to everyone and she is going to speak with the Boardman Chamber and the Port 
to see what they could come up with.  

Compliance Planner Keely mentioned that there is one trucking company that has a nice yard 
and some have put up unpermitted shops and have lots of garbage. She explained in the Rural 
Residential zone that if the truck is their mode of transportation that is allowed but only one is 
allowed. 

Director Mabbott stated she would be bringing code updates in September and would be 
bringing them up in the August meeting. 

Compliance Planner Keely shared with the Planning Commission a litter voucher she has for 
people that need help with trash and can not clean themselves because of a financial or medical 
need.   

Director Mabbott said they are trying to offer help. She also said some permits had come up and 
may be revoking permits because of not meeting the conditions. Code enforcement is a 
challenge and is not it’s not very useful if it’s not effective.   

Commissioner ---- said he was very proud of all the work they had done. 

Commissioner Peterson asked Compliance Planner Keely if she could give more information 
about the RVs that were parked out there, how many were there, and if she thought they were 
making payments to be parked there. 

Compliance Planner Keely responded that she was sure people out there were probably doing 
that specifically on Gun Club Road. It was pretty obvious that people were living in them. She 
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also said she would not go out there without being accompanied by a Sheriff. She stated that 
this was also happening out on West Glenn. 

Director Mabbott said that is going to be one of the legislative actions she would bring in August. 
She said that Oregon had passed Legislature for accessory dwelling units and RVs can be 
allowed in Rural Residential Exception areas. She is going to present that to the Planning 
Commission and they could decide to approve or not. She then introduced Caren Cardenas. 

Caren Cardenas presented her Heritage Trail slides and gave an update on the sign work.   

Chair Ekstrom asked if there was any other business, but there was none. She then asked if 
there was any correspondence. 

Commissioner Seitz asked when were they going to know when they hit the limit for data 
centers or some of the other projects coming through. Who knows when our resources would be 
enough. 

Commissioner Thompson said when they can no longer get power or water. 

Director Mabbott suggested they could have a work session, but had to think about how to 
structure that because if the zoning allows and the land owner developer figures out all the 
utilities the use is allowed. She felt it was more of a Port of Morrow question than the Planning 
Commission. The commission could require a data center to be a Land Use Permit.   

Chair Ekstrom asked about our Planning staffing. 

Director Mabbott shared that Stephanie Case had transferred to the Veterans Office.  Stephen 
was promoted to take Stephanie’s position, and we recently hired a young man as a Planning 
Tech. 

Chair Ekstrom adjourned the meeting at 9:18. 
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C
om

m
ercial Vehicle R

epair and Parking
Truck Stop - Freight D

epot - Truck Term
inal

Section
Zone N

am
e

Truck Stop / 
R

epair
Freight D

epot/ Truck 
Term

inal/ Parking
N

otes

3.010
Exclusive Farm

 U
se (EFU

)
Yes*

C
U

P
*C

om
m

ercial U
se in C

onjunction w
ith Farm

 U
se. 

§ 3.010.C
.6. Parking up to seven log trucks w

ith C
onditional U

se Perm
it.

3.020
Forest U

se (FU
)

Yes*
C

U
P

*C
om

m
ercial Forest O

perations. 
§ 3.020.C

.4. Parking up to seven dum
p trucks and seven trailers w

ith C
onditional U

se Perm
it.

3.030
R

ural Service C
enter (R

SC
)

C
U

P*
C

U
P*

§ 3.030.B
.7. Autom

obile w
recking yard and/or repair garage. (C

U
P)

§ 3.030.B
.12. O

ther buildings and uses sim
ilar…

 w
hich shall not have detrim

ental effect upon adoining areas.
*Subject to all standards and requirem

ents listed in § 3.030.

3.040
R

ural R
esidential (R

R
)

N
o

N
o

3.041
Farm

 R
esidential (FR

)
N

o
N

o

3.042
R

ural R
esidential Ten (R

R
-10)

N
o

N
o

3.050
Suburban R

esidential (SR
)

N
o

N
o

3.051
Suburban R

esidential 2A (SR
-2A)

N
o

N
o

3.060
G

eneral C
om

m
ercial (C

G
)

C
U

P*
Yes*

§ 3.060.B
.15. Service station, truck stop. (C

U
P)

§ 3.060.A
.12. Parking Facility. (Perm

itted O
utright)

*Subject to all use lim
itations and standards listed in § 3.060.

3.061
Tourist C

om
m

ercial (TC
)

C
U

P*
Yes*

§ 3.061.B
.2.h. Vehicle and related repair services w

ithin a building (C
U

P)
§ 3.061.B

.2.a. Auto-dependent and auto-oriented uses and facilities. 
*Subject to D

evelopm
ent standards in § 3.061.C

.

3.070
G

eneral Industrial (M
G

)
C

U
P

Yes
§ 3.070.B

.4. M
anufacturing, repair, servicing and storage…

. (C
U

P)
§ 3.070.A

.4. Freight D
epot. (Perm

itted O
utright)

3.071
Air/Industrial Park (AI)

N
o

Yes
§ 3.071.A

.12. Taxi, bus and truck term
inals. (Perm

itted O
utright)

3.072
Space Age Industrial (SAI)

N
o

N
o

3.073
Port Industrial (PI)

Yes
Yes

(See § 3.073 for list of uses allow
ed)

3.075
R

ural Light Industrial (R
LI)

Yes
Yes

§ 3.075.B
.1.c. Freight, train, bus, or taxi term

inal. (Perm
itted outright w

ith Zoning Perm
it § 4.165)

§ 3.075.B
.2.a. Autom

obile, truck and heavy equipm
ent sales, …

 service stations, …
 and trucking facilities. (Perm

itted O
utright 

w
ith Zoning Perm

it § 4.165)

3.076
Airport Light Industrial (ALI)

N
o

Yes
§ 3.076.C

.1. All uses perm
itted outright in the Air/Industrial Park Zone, AI. (See above)

S:\Planning\Form
s and Checklists\Inform

ation Sheets\Com
m

ercial Vehicle Repair and Parking Zones.xlsx
As of 8/21/2023
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RV Parks and RV Parking

Section
Zone N

am
e

R
V D

w
elling 

Tem
p R

V *
R

V Parks
N

otes 

3.010
Exclusive Farm

 U
se (EFU

)
N

o
Yes

N
o

**Tem
p w

ork force housing for "pow
er generation facilities"  §3.010       

(K)(1B), "private and public cam
pgrounds" (D

)(14)(15), "utility facility 
necessary for public service" §3.010 (D

)(10)

3.020
Forest U

se (FU
)

N
o

Yes
N

o
Private and public cam

pgrounds §3.020 (D
)(14)(15)

3.030
R

ural Service C
enter (R

SC
)

Yes, in park O
N

LY
Yes

§ 3.030 (B)(4) C
onditional U

se in accordance w
ith Article 6

3.040
R

ural R
esidential (R

R
)

N
o

N
o

3.041
Farm

 R
esidential (FR

)
N

o
N

o

3.042
R

ural R
esidential Ten (R

R
-10)

N
o

N
o

3.050
Suburban R

esidential (SR
)

N
o

N
o

3.051
Suburban R

esidential 2A (SR
-2A)

N
o

N
o

3.060
G

eneral C
om

m
ercial (C

G
)

N
o

N
o

3.061
Tourist C

om
m

ercial (TC
)

Yes, in park O
N

LY
Yes

§ 3.061  (B) (2i), w
/C

U
P

3.070
G

eneral Industrial (M
G

)
Yes, in park O

N
LY

Yes
§ 3.070 (B)(17), in accordance w

ith Article 6                                                     
O

nly allow
ed in the old m

ill site just north of H
eppner.

3.071
Air/Industrial Park (AI)

N
O

N
O

3.072
Space Age Industrial (SAI)

N
O

N
O

3.073
Port Industrial (PI)

N
O

N
O

3.075
R

ural Light Industrial (R
LI)

N
O

N
O

3.076
Airport Light Industrial (ALI)

N
O

N
O

* Tem
p RV allow

ed in any zone that allow
s DW

ELLIN
GS,  during construction of perm

itted perm
anent dw

elling and tem
p visitor

 Planning/Form
s and Checklists/Inform

ation Sheets
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RV Parks and RV Parking

Definition 
Section 7.400 (B) Tem

porary U
ses

Section 7.300 (A)Special U
ses

A. Truck Cam
per. A portable unit w

hich has a roof, floor and sides and 
is designed to be loaded on and off the bed of a truck or pick-up 
truck.

Section 3.010 (K)(1)(b) Com
m

ercial Facilities for G
enerating Pow

er

* Section 4.110 applies to M
AN

U
FACTU

RED HO
M

ES O
N

LY

(5) U
tility facilities necessary for public service m

ay include on-site and off-site facilities for tem
porary w

orkforce housing for w
orkers constructing a utility facility. Such facilities m

ust be rem
oved or converted to an allow

ed use under the EFU
 

Zone or other statute or rule w
hen project construction is com

plete. O
ff-site facilities allow

ed under this Subsection are subject to Article 6. Tem
porary w

orkforce housing facilities not included in the initial approval m
ay be considered through a 

m
inor [County CU

P] am
endm

ent request. A m
inor am

endm
ent request shall have no effect on the original approval. N

ote: if the recreational vehicle facilities are off-site, they are subject to the farm
 im

pacts test (O
RS 215.296). 

Section 3.010 (D
)(10)(5) U

tilites Facilities N
ecessary for Public Service

D. M
otor Hom

e. A vehicular unit built on or perm
anently attached to 

a self-propelled m
otor vehicle chassis or on a chassis cab or van w

hich 
is an integral part of the com

plete vehicle.

M
EDICAL HARDSHIP. A m

edical hardship is a Special 
U

se of a m
anufactured hom

e, recreational vehicle or 
an existing building necessary for a relative or other 
designated caregiver to care for or provide custody for 
an elderly, m

entally handicapped, or infirm
 person 

w
hom

 a m
edical professional certifies needs this kind 

of care or custody.

As a m
edical hardship Special U

se in any zone that 
allow

s dw
ellings, the Com

m
ission m

ay allow
 as a 

Special U
se one m

anufactured hom
e, recreational 

vehicle, or tem
porary use of an existing building 

com
plying w

ith the standards of Section 4.110, as 
applicable*, and providing that no additions, except 
approaches or handicapped ram

ps, to the tem
porary 

residence shall be perm
itted in conjunction w

ith a 
prim

ary dw
elling w

ith the follow
ing findings:

Recreational Vehicle (RV). A unit w
ith or w

ithout m
otive pow

er, that 
is designed for hum

an occupancy and is to be used tem
porarily for 

recreational, seasonal or em
ergency purposes. Recreational vehicles 

include:                                    

B. Cam
ping Trailer. A vehicle unit m

ounted on w
heels and 

constructed w
ith collapsible partial side w

alls w
hich fold w

hen the 
unit is tow

ed by another vehicle and unfold at the cam
psite to 

provide tem
porary living quarters for recreational, cam

ping or travel 
use.
C. Travel Trailer. A vehicular unit w

hich has a roof, floor and sides and 
is m

ounted on w
heels, but w

hich is not of such size or w
eight as to 

require special highw
ay m

ovem
ent perm

its w
hen tow

ed by a 
m

otorized vehicle.

Recreational Vehicle (RV) Park. An area or tract of land 
used or designed to accom

m
odate tw

o or m
ore 

Recreational Vehicles, tents or outfits, including cabins, the 
prim

ary purpose of w
hich is

to rent space or keep space for rent to any person for a 
charge or fee. RV Parks could be occupied indefinitely if 
certain conditions are m

et.

TEM
PO

RARY U
SE O

F A RECREATIO
N

AL VEHICLE. The Planning Director or their
designee can authorize the follow

ing uses of a Recreational Vehicle, w
hich are not designed for 

residential purposes according to standards and specifications of the U
niform

 Building Code 
w

hich has been established to protect public health, safety and w
elfare. Recreational vehicles 

shall not be used for housing or residential purposes except:                                                                                                                                                                                    
j1. W

hen the recreational vehicle is located on an individual lot or parcel during the construction 
of a dw

elling. The Zoning Authorization for the approved dw
elling m

ust also authorize this 
tem

porary use.                                                                                                                    j
2. For tem

porary housing to accom
m

odate visitors of the prim
ary residence in a

residential or farm
 use zone not to exceed 30 days in any 12 m

onth period.
Property ow

ners found in violation of this requirem
ent w

ill be subject to
enforcem

ent action.                                                                                                                                                     
j3. For seasonal recreational (i.e. sum

m
er cam

ping or hunting season) use by the
land ow

ner or lessee in the Forest U
se Zone after obtaining a Zoning Perm

it and
Rural Address.

1. Com
m

ercial Pow
er G

enerating Facility.                                                                                                           j                                                                                                                                                                          
b. A pow

er generation facility m
ay include on-site and off-site facilities for tem

porary w
orkforce housing 

for w
orkers constructing a pow

er generation facility. Such facilities m
ust be rem

oved or converted to an 
allow

ed use under O
AR 660-033-0130(19) or other statute or rule w

hen project construction is com
plete. 

Tem
porary w

orkforce housing facilities not included in the initial approval m
ay be considered through a 

m
inoram

endm
ent request. A m

inor [County CU
P] am

endm
ent request shall be subject to 660-033-0130(5) 

and shall have no effect on the original approval. N
ote: O

RS 215.296 farm
 im

pact test applies.                                                           

* Tem
p RV allow

ed in any zone that allow
s DW

ELLIN
GS,  during construction of perm

itted perm
anent dw

elling and tem
p visitor

 Planning/Form
s and Checklists/Inform

ation Sheets
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MEMORANDUM 
To: Morrow County Board of Commissioners 
From:  Tamra Mabbott, Planning Director 
CC: Planning Commission 
BOC Date: July 19, 2023 
RE: Monthly Planning Update 

Mission Statement 
Morrow County Planning Department provides guidance and support to citizens for short term and 
long-range planning in land use, to sustain and improve the county’s lands for future generations. 
Our goal is to foster development where people can live, work & play.  

We have big staffing changes in the Planning Department.  After 9 years in the department, 
Stephanie Case transferred to Veterans Services.  Her skills and knowledge will be missed greatly 
but we are glad she still be part of the North Morrow Annex crew.  Stephen Wrecsics was 
promoted to Associate Planner, a role which he has already proven to be a great fit.  Stephen will 
continue GIS and drone work for the department.  

Planning is recruiting for an entry level Planning Tech position.  The department is a great place to 
work and serve landowners and residents.  Anyone interested please contact Planning Director 
Mabbott or Human Resources Director Grogan.  

Planning Commission held two public hearings at their June 27th meeting in Irrigon.  Commission 
reviewed and revoked a Home Occupation permit for a trucking business in a residential zone.   
Planning Commission also held the first hearing for a Comprehensive Plan and Map Amendment 
for a 274-acre parcel located 9 miles south of Interstate 84 on Tower Road.  The request is to 
rezone the land from Exclusive Farm Use to General Industrial with a Limited Use Overlay Zone to 
allow a data center.  The continued hearing will be on July 25, 2023 in Heppner.   

Planning Commission agendas and packets are posted on the county website along with other 
county committee meetings.  https://www.co.morrow.or.us/meetings?field_microsite_tid_1=28 
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Planning Permits   June 2023 
Zoning Permits    4     
Land Use Compatibility Reviews  8 
Land Partitions    0 
Property Line Adjustments  0      
Land Use Decisions   0      
Rural Addresses    3  
Plan and Zone Amendment  0  
Floodplain Dev Permits   0 
Other     2    
 
Energy Projects    
Status of energy projects in Morrow County is found here on the department webpage: 
https://www.co.morrow.or.us/planning/page/renewable-energy-1   
Several projects are in various stages of local and state permitting.  Two projects are proposed for 
amendment.   Staff continue to meet in person and virtually with renewable energy developers. 
 
 
Morrow County Heritage Trail 
In June, Board of Commissioners 
authorized a Notice of Intent to award 
a contract to Sea Reach Ltd to update 
Heritage Trail Interpretive Panels and 
to construct two sets of replacement 
panels.  Planning Staff will be working 
with the designers over the next year.  
Anyone interested in reviewing the 
panels or providing comments please 
contact the Planning Department.  The 
existing panels can be viewed on the 
Planning webpage:  
https://www.co.morrow.or.us/planning/page/heritage-trail-panels 
 
 
Willow Creek Valley Community Development Projects 
Staff and consultant team presented the final report to the Board of Commissioners on June 21 
which also included the Buildable Lands Inventory (BLI) and analysis for Ione, Lexington and 
Heppner. Cities may now adopt the BLI and update Goal 9 Economic Development in their 
respective Comprehensive Plans.  
 
Access to Transportation – Rural Transit Equity (RTE) Pilot Project  
The Project Management Team presented the final report to Board of Commissioners on June 21, 
2023.  After some final edits the final plan will be posted to the website, along with a dashboard.  
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WATER  
GSI Water Solutions Inc., continues contractual work serving as “Water Coordinator” for Morrow 
County.   The Water Advisory Committee (WAC) reviewed and submitted comments to three of 
the four Briefing Papers on water quality, quantity and drinking water.   Committee met on July 
10th to review the fourth Briefing Paper which features projects throughout the basin.  WAC will 
meet again September 11th, 4-6 pm in the North Morrow Annex, Irrigon.   Once the committee has 
a final version the four papers will be presented to the Board of Commissioners. Staff is adding 
information about the Water Advisory Committee the department website.  Additional materials 
such as research, reports, data, etc. will be added later. 
https://www.co.morrow.or.us/planning/page/water 
 
 
LUBGWMA   
LUBGWMA Committee met in Boardman on July 7th.  Dr. Salini Sasidharan, OSU and committee 
discussed intended outcomes of an upcoming workshop.  The committee voted to hold a full day 
workshop on August.  an informative historical overview of the work of the committee. The bi-
county Scoping Committee, including Commissioner Drago and Planning Director Mabbott from 
Morrow County, will be meeting again with Umatilla County and HDR to develop a scope of work 
focused on research for long term groundwater cleanup, specifically to remove nitrates from the 
aquifer.  Meetings and other materials on the LUBGWMA are posted here: https://lubgwma.org/ 
 
Drinking Water   
Planning Director has been working with GSI Water Solutions Inc. and Environmental Protection 
Agency (EPA) staff to make changes to a grant application required to access the $1.7 million 
congressional earmark.  A final scope of work is expected in July.  Following approval of the scope 
of work the two counties will work together to develop a Request for Proposal (RFP).   
 
Water Data and Mapping 
Associate Planner, Stephen 
Wrecsics, continues to 
work with GSI Water 
Solutions and state 
agencies to develop a 
series of maps that will 
help county better 
understand location of 
wells with high nitrates 
and wells that serve the 
parcel. Staff recently held a 
meeting to develop 
mapping protocol and to 
share mapping and data 
resources for the basin.  
Agencies working together 
on the data sharing effort 
include Morrow and 
Umatilla County, Department of Environmental Quality, Oregon Water Resources Department and 
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Oregon Health Authority.  Gabriela Goldfarb and Courtney Crowell of the Governor’s Office 
attended in addition to agency staff.  The overall objective is to coordinate data and mapping 
resources for the basin.  Stephen is developing a platform for the data which will be useful for the 
nitrate challenges.  The database will be modeled after a program developed for the Klamath 
Basin and will be valuable for many water-related efforts in the future. 
 
Code Compliance    
• 3 new complaints- Animal density/neglect, garbage, wood pile & weeds, dog as a public 

nuisance  
• 1 complaint- Contacted MCSO and will be working with them on animal density/neglect case. 

3 horses removed from the property and relocated to another location in Hermiston. This will 
be an ongoing case.   

• 1 complaint- Junk on property; wood piles and garbage surrounded by tall weeds. Weeds on 
the property are fire hazard.  

• 1 complaint- Dog running around neighborhood, has attacked other dogs and caller is fearful 
to walk her dog. 

• 1 closed complaint- Dog as public nuisance. 
• 1 complaint- within the city limits of Heppner. Provided city of Heppner & MCSO information 

to reporting party in regards to the dog as a public nuisance. 
• Communicating with 20 non-permitted trucking business operations located in residential 

zone. 
• Conditional use permit/home occupation revoked by Planning Commission for failure to 

comply with conditions of approval. 
• Assisting landowner in violation of their Conditional Use Permit.  Permit was presented to 

Planning Commission April 25, 2023 and continued to a July 25.   With landowner concurrence 
permit was revoked.  Staff will continue to work with landowner as they look for property to 
relocate.  

• Other outstanding/ongoing cases – 32 
 
New Land Use Legislation 
Planning Director is reviewing various new land use related bills and determine which bills will 
require updates to Morrow County Codes.  A report is forthcoming to Planning Commission and 
Board of Commissioners.  The Association of Oregon County Planning Directors (AOCPD) held 
“legislative roundtable” meetings throughout the legislative session.   Planning Director attended 
the in-person meeting on June 30 in Albany, Oregon.  A presentation by Association of Oregon 
Counties staff and robust discussion about new legislation was the primary topic.  
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Natural Hazard Mitigation Plan 
(NHMP) Update   The NHMP 
Committee did not meet in June.  
The next meeting with project 
consultant Susan Millhauser from 
the Oregon Department of Land 
Conservation and Development 
(DLCD) is scheduled for July 18th.  
Anyone interested in the NHMP 
Update please contact Stephen 
Wrecsics 
swrecsics@co.morrow.or.us 
The project is scheduled to be 
complete January 2024.   
 
 
Morrow County Tourism Committee  met on June 6th with Tourism Coordinator Karie Walchli.  
The committee shared ideas about the Strategic Pla, new events and provided comments on the 
composition and terms of the committee.  The committee would like to have respresentation 
from the Hispanic Community and from the Confederated Tribes of the Umatilla Indian 
Reservation.  Anyone interested in tourism promotion please contact the Planning Department.  
 
Planning Director attended the Business Oregon reception in Boardman at Two Barrels on June 
8th.  The Oregon Business Commission held their business meeting the following day in Boardman.   
The reception provided an opportunity to meet state agency staff and learn more about their 
programs.  The staff and commission have a keen interest in Morrow County development.   
 
Planning Director is working on the Eastern Oregon Economic Summit to be held in La Grande, 
Oregon this year, August 3-4, at the Easterno Oregon University Campus.  Morrow County is one 
of the conference sponsors.  More information about the summit is on the website:  
https://eowc.biz/2023-eastern-oregon-summit/ 
 
The North Morrow Annex noontime summer BBQ was held on June 22nd.   As always there was a 
big selection of delicious foods and beverages.   
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